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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Arlington Traditional School, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
Minutes General Membership Meeting 

Via Zoom 

January 25, 2023; 7:00 PM

1. The President established that a quorum was present. 
2. Members unanimously approved the minutes of the December General Membership without changes. 
3. Presentation and Q&A on the Arlington’s Neighborhoods Program by Tim McIntosh Arlington Neighborhoods Program Manager.
Mr. McIntosh and his team first discussed the BCA priority project being implemented under the Arlington Neighborhoods Program, safety improvements to 6th Street N, and N. Edison Street. Naudy Martinez is the NC Planner for the project and BCA’s main point of contact now that the final design is complete and the County is moving to construction.  
The County Project Page has the latest information about this project https://www.arlingtonva.us/files/sharedassets/public/commissions/documents/ncac/final-design-meeting-notes_6th-st-n-and-n-edison_3-24-22.pdf including County notes on the community meeting to review the final design:  https://www.arlingtonva.us/files/sharedassets/public/commissions/documents/ncac/final-design-meeting-notes_6th-st-n-and-n-edison_3-24-22.pdf
Ms. Martinez noted that the County Transportation Department supports the project for 6th Street, N and N. Edison Street. 
In response to a question, BCA Neighborhood Conservation Advisory Committee (NCAC) Representative Nick Pastore explained that the County had determined that management of stormwater flows in the aging infrastructure under the site could not be part of the project. Tim McIntosh noted that the final planning for the project, including the engineers’ review and designs is complete, so anything needing updating would have to have already been put into the project. Naudy Martinez, the NC planner for the project, said she would review this and additional questions in the meeting zoom chat and get back with BCA’s NCAC Representative Nick Pastore, who promised to send out an update on the project. 

In response to questions, Nick Pastore explained the public engagement processes used to share information and gather community input and participation by him as the NCAC and Block representative, the civic association, the County, and neighbors over three to four years as this project was proposed, considered, developed and finalized. Processes included community meetings with the County and civic association, civic association social media, email and newsletters, use of a neighborhood email distribution list, signature petitions, updates to residents and to the civic association.  He explained that community input sessions drove the final designs for the project.  
A Bluemont resident recommended an extended curb south on Edison Street to allow for canopy trees, and connecting to the current street bump out closer to Carlin Springs to eliminate a gap in the sidewalk and keep the curb the same width in this section.  Tim McIntosh said the idea was right, but the design has been finalized. The currently planned bump out does have some trees, but extending the curb so that it is all had the same width would have to be looked at in a future project, which he would be happy to do.
Laura Simpson, of the Arlington Neigborhoods Program, discussed the County’s update to the program. The presentation slides are attached to these meeting minutes. The County renamed its Neighborhood Conservation program as the Arlington Neighborhoods Program as the result of a review and changes being made to the program. The County Board approved the review in July 2018. It began in 2019. It was the first comprehensive evaluation of the Neighborhood Conservation program it its 55-year history.  The review also included a pilot of the County Board’s directive to evaluate a policy/program through a racial equity lens.  The review was completed in February 2021.  

The review confirmed the importance and uniqueness of the program, where projects are proposed by civic associations, and individuals through their civic associations.  Once a civic association decides their “first priority project,” the civic association’s representative to the Neighborhood Conservation Advisory Committee delivers this “first priority project” proposal to the Advisory Committee, and works with the Committee through a point system that moves the project up in the queue until it gets NC Committee approval to be proposed for County funding.  The review concluded that the bottom-up nature of the Neighborhoods Conservation (NC) program, where residents and civic associations request improvements in their neighborhoods, is distinct, complements other County programs, and effectively delivers physical improvements to neighborhoods. 

The review said the process could be improved, e.g. the required Neighborhood Conservation Plans are very time-consuming.  There is a need to expand financial resources for the NC program.  The County’s last Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) had $5 million for two years of spending.  Currently, NC projects are mostly funded from the CIP using bond funding, but they could get additional funds from other sources like grants and the County’s general fund, which would allow for different type of projects. 

Recommendations from the review fall into these categories:

	
	Process: Simplify time‐consuming requirements for civic associations and increase the relevance of their work. 
	People: 

Offer NC Advisory Committee Representatives’ opportunities to leverage talents and experience, expand community outreach, and provide 

a bridge to other neighborhood planning efforts 
	Vision & Policy:

Clarify the County’s priorities for neighborhoods and their infrastructure, ensure priorities are supported in policies & plans 
	Funding:
Expand financial resources to the NC Program 


Ms. Simpson also discussed the implementation framework for the recommendations. 
Questions from BCA members and Bluemont residents included whether “County” priorities meant County Board/Staff or residents?  Tim McIntosh said it could be both.  In addition to priorities from County Board and Staff, other programs besides the Neighborhood Conservation program bring forth priorities from residents, such as the Neighborhood Complete Streets Program.  A BCA member noted the importance of working with residents to understand their neighborhood and recommend improvements and hoped that would continue.  Naudy Martinez noted that this came through in the review report. 

In response to questions, the County team discussed how racial equity was considered in the review. Not everyone is engaged with civic associations.  Groups that are harder to get engaged are renters, and people in multi-family housing. The County does not hear their needs through the NC program because they do not put forth projects.  Some neighborhoods are richer than others. Some areas of the County get fewer projects under the NC program because be people are not engaged. The County has to find other ways to address needs in these neighborhoods. 
4. Summary Reports of Executive Board Officers, Civic Federation Delegates, BCA Committees, and Follow-up Discussion (President, First VP, Second VP, Secretary, Treasurer, NCAC Rep, Civic Federation Delegates and Alternates, Parks Liaison, Missing Middle Housing Study Working Group, N. and Carlin Springs Road Pedestrian Safety Working Group) 
President Henry McFarland reported on the letter he had sent along with the presidents of four other civic associations along Carlin Springs Road.  The joint letter requested that the County move up its planned 2025 starting date for the Carlin Springs Road Corridor Study so that it starts in 2023, but definitely no later than 2024. 

The President said there was no new information on the Ballston Macy’s Site Plan project.  He said he had written the County to remind them that the civic association wants to be involved in the discussions regarding how to resolve the pedestrian safety risk posed by the planned left turn lane at the intersection of 7th Street, N and N. Glebe Road into the private street on the site. 

The President reported that at a 4 pm meeting this day, the County was expected to agree to hold a final vote in March 2023 on whether to advertise zoning amendments for “Missing Middle Housing.”  
The President said the group of civic association presidents working on Missing Middle Housing would likely talk with Board Chair Christian Dorsey, and maybe other County staff.  
A BCA member explained that it is hard for residents to understand what the County is advertising for a vote regarding Missing Middle Housing, and asked if we could get a written description in clear language about what the County voted to advertise, and if BCA could put that written description out via its social media. She noted that well-meaning people are trying to understand what the County is doing regarding Missing Middle Housing, and need the County to send simple, clear sentences about what they did at their meeting tonight. The President agreed, saying BCA would try to get the information, and would disseminate it. 

The President discussed presentations at upcoming General Membership meetings, and the need for a speaker for the June meeting.

· February:  Arlington Neighborhood Village, which helps older residents. The Speaker is Jean Radday, Membership Services Manager https://anvarlington.org
· March: EcoAction Arlington, which works to preserve the environment.  The Speaker is Elenor Hodges, Executive Director. https://www.ecoactionarlington.org
· April:  County Board Chair Christian Dorsey.  He asked members to any questions of topics for Mr. Dorsey to exec@bluemontcivic.org so that the civic association can send them to him a few weeks before the meeting. 
· May:  Emergency Preparedness with Hannah Winant and Tania Bougebrayel ,Arlington County Department of Emergency Preparedness

BCA still needs a speaker for its June annual meeting.
The President discussed the civic association hosting social events, e.g. a community picnic, perhaps for Arlington’s Neighborhood in May.

Treasurer David Smith reported that $120 of membership checks had been deposited into the Bluemont Civic Association (BCA) bank account, bringing the balance up to $2098.28, plus about $350 in membership checks had been received by the Treasurer on the day of this meeting.  He noted that annual dues were $15 per household. 
The Treasurer, who is also BCA’s representative to the Site Plan Review for the 4600 N. Fairfax Street, said he had resent the questions from BCA members to the developer for the 4600 N. Fairfax site.

In his role leading BCA efforts on stormwater, the Treasurer reported that the County had hired a consultant to revise the LOMR (Letter of Map Revision) to the proposed FEMA flood risk map that would place homes in Bluemont on Albemarle St, Abingdon St, and Wilson Blvd in a 100-year flood plain. The County plans to submit its request to FEMA in January.

The Treasurer, in his role as Chair of the Lubber Run Watershed Group of civic associations and the Arlington County Civic Federation stormwater team, reported that progress is being made on County engineering for a stormwater detention in Woodlawn.  This stormwater detention vault is in Arlington County’s Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) but is many years away from construction. 
Arlington County Civic Federation (ACCF) delegates Allen Norton and David Smith reported on the January 3 annual meeting of the ACCF with the County Board. Video footage and an audio recording of that meeting are available on the ACCF website, https://www.civfed.org  A County Board member was noncommittal when asked whether the County would attempt to keep the property tax rate the same given that increases in property appraisals has significantly raised taxes on home owners.  
The President reported that on January 26 at 10 am, he and the BCA Parks Liaison Hugh Robinson will meet with Arlington County Parks officials to look at the public land at the corner of on the west side of 9th Street, N and N. Harrison Street as part of consideration of whether to propose that BCA request the land be designated a park. 

The President reported on his contact with a student, Matt Bristol, who asked about civic association support for his school project to do landscaping around the Bluemont neighborhood sign along N. Kensington Street near N. Carlin Springs Road. The President said BCA is looking into what the Parks Department would require beyond the known requirement that the civic association guarantee the landscaping would be maintained because the Parks Department lacks funding to do so.  
5.  Proposed Bylaws Changes:
The President announced that at its January 2023 meeting, the Executive Board had agreed to propose changes to the BCA bylaws.  These changes had been sent to members on the BCA email list.  He noted that members would be asked to vote on these changes at the February General Membership meeting.

Proposed bylaw changes: (These changes will be voted on in February.)

a. Change ARTICLE V Dues Section 1.  To read “Payment of dues conveys association membership for the 12 months following the association's receipt of the dues payment.”

b. Change all references to the “Neighborhood Conservation Program” to instead refer to the “Arlington’s Neighborhoods Program,” as described below:

The Bluemont Civic Association adopts amendments to the Bylaws to make administrative changes to the following sections of those bylaws to change references to the NCAC program to the ArNAC program. Name Changes are proposed to the following sections:
 
1.       Article VI Section 2 – Name Change
2.       Article VI Section 3 – Name Change
3.       Article VII Section 1 – Name Change
4.       Article VII Section 4 – Name Change
5.       Article VII Section 12 – Name Change
6.       Article VIII Section 1 – Name Change
7.       Article VIII Section 3 – Name Change
8.       Article IX Section 2 – Name Change”

End of proposed bylaw changes

The Treasurer explained the problem posed by the current wording of the bylaws tying membership and dues to the calendar year, which caused the number of BCA members current on their annual dues to drop sharply every December 31, then rise as people pay their annual dues later in the new year.  Therefore, the Executive Board had voted at their January 2023 meeting to establish a grace period until the end of the February 2023 General Membership meeting to give people time to pay their annual dues and be able to vote at the January and February meetings. 
6.   Proposed Resolution on Lot Coverage
Kate Mattos proposed the following draft resolution to be advertised for a final vote at the February General Membership meeting. The draft had been shared with members via the email list prior to the meeting.
Draft Proposal to Advertise a Resolution on Lot Coverage for a Final Vote at the February Meeting
-- Whereas Arlington County’s lot coverage restrictions have not been amended since 2005, and the 2005 amendments apparently have contributed to an increase in impermeable surfaces. 
-- Whereas the growth in impermeable surfaces has led to increases in stormwater runoff, which raises the risk of destructive flooding, as has been experienced in Arlington;
-- Whereas County staff and members of the County Board have discussed starting a study of lot coverage restrictions, but the start of such a study has not been scheduled;
-- Whereas the study will yield valuable information that Arlington residents need as soon as possible, particularly in the face of ongoing development pressures and climate changes that raise the risk of stormwater surges and flooding impacts;
-- The Bluemont Civic Association urges the Arlington County Board to place a high priority on beginning the study of residential lot coverage provisions. It also urges the County Board to set a date-certain delivery date for the study.

End of draft resolution as initially proposed at the meeting

During discussion of the proposed resolution, a friendly amendment was made and accepted to change the last line of the proposed resolution to read, “It also urges the County Board to set a date certain for delivery of the study.   
Kate Mattos made a MOTION, seconded by Laura Kirkconnell, that members VOTE to advertise the following amended resolution for a final vote at the February General Membership meeting:

Amended Resolution on Lot Coverage to Be Advertised for a Final Vote at the February General Membership Meeting

· Whereas Arlington County’s lot coverage restrictions have not been amended since 2005, and the 2005 amendments apparently have contributed to an increase in impermeable surfaces. 

· Whereas the growth in impermeable surfaces has led to increases in stormwater runoff, which raises the risk of destructive flooding, as has been experienced in Arlington;

· Whereas County staff and members of the County Board have discussed starting a study of lot coverage restrictions, but the start of such a study has not been scheduled;

· Whereas the study will yield valuable information that Arlington residents need as soon as possible, particularly in the face of ongoing development pressures and climate changes that raise the risk of stormwater surges and flooding impacts;

· The Bluemont Civic Association urges the Arlington County Board to place a high priority on beginning the study of residential lot coverage provisions. It also urges the County Board to set a date for delivery of the study.

End of proposed resolution to be advertised for a final vote at the February General Membership meeting.

The MOTION passed with a vote of 12 (twelve) in favor, 2 (two) opposed, and 0 (zero) abstaining.  

7. Proposed Resolution on Property Taxes 
William Barratt proposed the following draft resolution be advertised for a final vote at the February General Membership meeting.  The draft of the proposed resolution had been shared with members via the BCA email list prior to the meeting.

Draft Proposal to Advertise a Resolution on Property Taxes for a Final Vote at the February Meeting

WHEREAS Arlington County’s assessments of residential properties, including those in Bluemont, have risen continuously over many years, with some properties in Bluemont seeing a faster rate of increase than the county average;


WHEREAS the Arlington County Board raised or left unchanged the property tax rate over each of the last six years, thereby substantially increasing the tax burden on homeowners;

WHEREAS many Arlington homeowners, including those in Bluemont, have suffered increased household expenses due to inflation;

WHEREAS changes to the United States Internal Revenue Code have limited the deductibility of state and local taxes on federal tax returns, making the burden of Arlington County's taxes heavier;

WHEREAS increased real estate taxes are a factor that drives homeowners of limited means, including retired seniors, to sell their homes, especially if they are unable to qualify for Arlington County's tax deferral or relief programs;

WHEREAS Arlington County's high real estate taxes accelerate the loss of affordable single-family homes, which are often torn down and replaced by more expensive homes;

RESOLVED, that the Arlington County Board should reduce the real estate tax rate for calendar year 2023 so that once rising assessments are considered, the total amount of real estate taxes paid by homeowners is the same or less than the amount paid in calendar year 2022;

RESOLVED, that the Arlington County Board should seek savings in its fiscal year 2024 budget beyond modest cuts and efficiencies;

RESOLVED, that in future years, the Arlington County Board should seek to reduce the property tax rate as necessary to offset rising real estate assessments.

End of draft resolution on property taxes to be advertised for a final vote at the February General Membership meeting

William Barratt made a MOTION, seconded by Kate Mattos, that members VOTE to advertise the above resolution for a final vote at the February General Membership meeting.
The MOTION passed with a vote of 12 (twelve) in favor, 2 (two) opposed, and 1 (one) abstaining.

8. New articles needed for the newsletter in April
The President noted the need for ideas for the April neighborhood-wide newsletter, and asked members and Bluemont residents to send in their ideas. 
9. Any Other Business  
A BCA member noted a recent notice about an upcoming County project where N. Kensington Street intersects with the Bluemont Junction Trail that includes making trenches in the area the County had recently paved.  He asked what the project was, and would it disrupt traffic. The President said he would look into this. 

10.  Adjourn
There being no other business William Barratt made a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Jody Harrington seconded the motion. The meeting was adjourned at 8:48.
Minutes prepared by Secretary Laura Kirkconnell
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